Bath Town Board Meeting
Regular Meeting
Date and Time:		December 11, 2023				7:00PM
Place:			Town Board Room				Municipal Building
Present:			Town Supervisor, Ronald Smith, Councilpersons, John Lysyczyn, William 
			Glosick, Hal Bailey, Michael Palermo, Town Attorney, Jeffrey Squires 
Also Present:		Planning Board Chairman, James Hopkins, Highway Superintendent, Alan
			Trenchard, Deputy Highway Superintendent, Greg Buckley, Deputy Town Clerk,
			Tori McGlynn, County Legislator, Kelly Fitzpatrick, D.C.O., Carl Tuttle, Town 
			Councilperson Elect, David Wager, Town Councilperson Elect, Dustin Buck, 
			Town Supervisor Elect, Joshua Buck, County Legislator Elect, Nicholas Pelham

List of Public Attached.

Supervisor Smith opened the meeting of the Bath Town Board with the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Glosick to approve the minutes from the meeting on November 13, 2023
Adopted:		Councilperson Glosick		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Palermo		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Smith		Aye

New Business:

Motion made by Councilperson Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilperson Bailey to accept the Supervisor’s Report for November, 2023
Adopted:		Councilperson Glosick		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Palermo		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Smith		Aye


Resolution #23-117
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Lysyczyn, to transfer from A-2590 Landfill Fees to A-1410.4 Town Clerk in the amount of $42.75
Adopted:		Councilperson Glosick		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Palermo		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Smith		Aye




Resolution #23-118
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Glosick, to transfer from A-1355.4 Assessors Contractual to A-1355.41, Assessor’s Small Claim Review in the amount of $300.00
Adopted:		Councilperson Glosick		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Palermo		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Smith		Aye


Resolution #23-119
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Palermo, to transfer from DA-2770 Miscellaneous Revenue to DA-5130.4 Machine Contractual in the amount of $3527.13 (Point Spring)
Adopted:		Councilperson Glosick		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Palermo		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Smith		Aye

Resolution #23-120
Motion made by Councilperson Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilperson Palermo, to transfer from A-1410.4 Clerk Contractual to A-1410.2 in the amount of $1697.85
Adopted:		Councilperson Glosick		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye				
			Councilperson Palermo		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Smith		Aye

Resolution #23-121
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Palermo, to transfer from A-1990.4 Contingent to A9060.81 HRA Funds in the amount of $5000.00
Adopted:		Councilperson Glosick		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Palermo		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Smith		Aye

Resolution #23-122
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Lysyczyn, to replace Ronald Smith with Joshua Buck, effective January 1, 2024 on the Workplace Violence Policy as Designated Contact.
Adopted:		Councilperson Glosick		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Palermo		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Smith		Aye






Resolution #23-123
Motion made by Councilperson Glosick, seconded by Councilperson Bailey, to replace Ronald Smith with Joshua Buck effective January 1, 2024 on the Discrimination and Harassment Policy as Compliance Officer.
Adopted:		Councilperson Glosick		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Palermo		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Smith		Aye

Resolution #23-124
Motion made by Councilperson Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilperson Palermo, for Board Approval for Bookkeeper to modify the 2023 Budget as needed at the year’s end.
Adopted:		Councilperson Glosick		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Palermo		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Smith		Aye

Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Glosick to hold the End of the Year Meeting on Thursday, December 28, 2023 at 4:00PM in the Town Board Room in the Municipal Building.
Adopted:		Councilperson Glosick		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Palermo		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Smith		Aye

Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Glosick to hold the Reorganizational Meeting on Tuesday, January 2, 2024 at 4:00PM in the Town Board Room in the Municipal Building.
Adopted:		Councilperson Glosick		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Palermo		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Smith		Aye

Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Lysyczyn to approve Town Supervisor Elect, Joshua Buck, Town Councilperson Elect, David Wager, and Town Councilperson Elect, Dustin Buck to attend the Training and Certification for Newly Elected Town Officials in January 2024.
Adopted:		Councilperson Glosick		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Palermo		Aye			
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Smith		Aye

Department Reports:

Planning Board:		Planning Board Chairman James Hopkins gave the Planning Board Report. A request was made by T&R/Momentum for an extension of the site plan approval for the proposed facility off North Industrial Park Road in Bath. No changes have been made to the site plan since approval. The reason for the extension is a delay in acquiring the necessary permits from NYSDEC. The request was approved and a one-year extension was granted.

Resolution #23-125
Motion made by Councilperson Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilperson Bailey to add Michael Palermo to the Bath Town Planning Board to fill the vacancy left by Ken Wheaton.
Adopted:		Councilperson Glosick		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Palermo		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Smith		Aye

Planning Board Chairman James Hopkins also asked to have Kevin Denison’s position on the Bath Town Planning Board to be approved another term (7 years).

Code Enforcement:	Chairman Lysyczyn gave the Code Enforcement report.

Highway:		Highway Superintendent Alan Trenchard gave the Highway report. They are still having some trouble with the new Volvo truck and receiving warranty work to get it fixed. Suite Kote is having an annual Christmas Party and the Highway Department would like to attend (weather permitting) on December 20, 2023 for the lunch hour (from Noon-1)

Resolution #23-126

Motion made by Councilperson Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilperson Palermo to allow for the Highway Department to attend the Suite Kote Christmas party luncheon (weather permitting) on December 20, 2023.
Adopted:		Councilperson Glosick		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Palermo		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Smith		Aye

Highway Superintendent Trenchard also noted that NYS will not be renewing BUD Permits for Salt Brine to be used on the roads in 2024. Salt Brine has been used for many years for dust control and to help add moisture to repair gravel roads. Dust Oil was used in the past; however, it is was very costly. He is trying to get some pricing for the cost of Dust Oil. 

Dog Control:		Councilperson Bailey gave the Dog Control Report.

Town Attorney:		Town Attorney Jeffrey Squires gave the Town Attorney Report. The Municipal Building Lease and the Municipal Agreement for Court Security Officer contracts will be prepared for January. The Fire Contracts necessitate a Public Hearing which is proposed for January 8, 2024 at 7:00PM. There will also be a Public Hearing for Local Law #1 of 2024, the raising of the Senior Citizen Tax Exemption proposed for January 8, 2024 at 7:00PM.






Resolution #23-127
Motion made by Councilperson Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilperson Bailey to set January 8, 2024 for both Public Hearings.
Adopted:		Councilperson Glosick		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Palermo		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Smith		Aye


Village of Bath:		Village Trustee Mark Bardeen gave the Village of Bath Report. He reported that the Bath Fire Department had their elections this month, December 2023. President is Jason Causer, Vice President is Anthony Colino, Secretary, Chris Kincella, Treasurer, Robin Havens, Chief, Mike Fiordo. First Assistant, David Dowdle, Second Assistant, Brady Hill, Third Assistant, Curtis Wininger, Fourth Assistant, Corey Zydanowicz, and Fire Police is headed by Brent Hockaday. The Village of Bath had a phone meeting with the grant writer and the paper work is almost finished and submitted on time. The grant will save everyone a lot of money.

Village of Savona:	Councilperson Hal Bailey gave the Village of Savona Report. Some trees have been cut along the roads that would most likely fallen into the roads. They are still working on the Village Hall. The trailer court near the school have had individual all new water meters installed. Previously the whole park was on one meter.

County Legislature:	County Legislator Kelly Fitzpatrick gave the County Legislature Report. They have hired a full-time Emergency Services Coordinator, and the County is working on the exact start date of the Certificate of Need. This certificate is needed to provide the Emergency Medical Service for the County and they are trying to time that so that the application is submitted when they are ready to launch with the assisting services. The coordinator will be doing some training classes to support the Emergency Medical Services that are already in place. Stipends have been approved for assistance for people that are interested in taking the EMT training and or recertification. The County is also working on another grant called the Reaching Rural Initiative. This grant is to put together a team to help provide services to individuals either before, during, and after issues with either mental health or the law. The grant is meant to help provide support to keep people on the straight and narrow and provide resources and support that they need. The County is having their Reorganization Meeting in January. A CDL Training program is in the works that will be available to Towns and Municipalities when there are employees that need their CDL Training.

Board Assignments:

Supervisor Smith reported that the Steuben County Veterans Memorial submitted a license to have their Bell Jar License renewed.

Resolution #23-128
Motion made by Councilperson Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilperson Bailey to accept the Application for the renewal of a Bell Jar License for the Steuben County Veterans Memorial.
Adopted:		Councilperson Glosick		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Palermo		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Smith		Aye

It was also reported that Rhonda Tobias, our Former Town Clerk presented an application to provide services to help the Tax Collector through the tax season, to include settling the warrant with the Town and County. When consulting with the Tax Collector requires a phone call there will be no charge. When consulting requires in person training with the Tax Collector the charge will be $10.00 per hour, until after the warrant is settled with the County.

Resolution #23-129
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Palermo to accept the application provided by Former Town Clerk, Rhonda Tobias to assist and train the Tax Collector during the 2024 Tax Season.
Adopted:		Councilperson Glosick		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Palermo		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Smith		Aye

Councilperson Glosick:		Councilperson Glosick reported that it’s getting colder outside and the road conditions can be bad. 

Councilperson Lysyczyn:	Councilperson Lysyczyn reported that the Lake Salubria Sewer Project is till on schedule, however the informational meeting has been pushed back to January 16,2024 at 7:00PM at Haverling High School.  
				Councilperson Lysyczyn took the opportunity to recognize the outgoing Board Members. Ronald Smith served 13 years as a Councilmember, and 10 years as Town Supervisor. William Glosick served 20 years as a Councilmember. Michael Palermo served one year appointment to fill in the unexpired term of Roger Knowles. Susie Hal has been with the Town for 33 years, and Town Attorney Jeffrey Squires has been with the Town for a long time. There have been many changes to the Town of Bath over the last 10 years. Several stores have been added, along with solar farms and a warehouse, along with the Lake Salubria Sewer Project and a Water Study. There was a reassessment project in 2020 that had not been done since 1982. There was an update done in 2023 and sales since the 2023 reassessment and almost all residential sales have been above the assessed values. With all these changes the tax increase has been kept below the 2 percent tax cap. It has been a team effort with the Town and it has been all within the last 10 years with the current Bath Town Board. Thank you to the three exiting Town members for 44 years of total dedicated service.

Councilperson Bailey:		Nothing more to report after the Village of Savona Report.

Councilperson Palermo:		Councilperson Palermo reported that the Kanona Fire Department held their elections and the results are; Fire Chief is Dana Robinson, First Assistant is Mark Allan, and Second Assistant is David Urda Jr. Dana Robinson wanted to remind people that if you have a real tree, keep it watered so you do not have to worry about a fire. 

Resolution #23-130
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Lysyczyn to pay all audited claims against the Town of Bath as follows was
Adopted:		Councilperson Glosick		Aye		
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Palermo		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Smith		Aye

November 2023
Fund:			Claim:						Abstract:	Amount:
A			270-271					21		85,195.00
B			77						15		5,703.00
DA			173						12		12,727.00
DB			171-172					17		65,012.48
December 2023
Fund:			Claim:						Abstract:	Amount:
A			272-293					22		15,758.15
B			78-87						16		5,924.65
DA			174-188					13		23,245.85
DB			173-186					18		65,134.86
SL			22-23						12		466.14
Grand Total										$279,240.83

Public Comment:

Members of the Town of Bath voiced their concerns about the spreading of Sludge on the Dickson Farm.
Bob Cilino addressed the Bath Town Board stating that he lives on the Moore Road in the Town of Bath surrounded by Dickson’s Farm, which is where Wilkins is spreading. He stated that he would like to know what the Bath Town Board plans to do about the spreading of the sludge that he feels is polluting his property.
Councilperson Bailey stated that the Town of Bath has a very strong Right to Farm Law.
Fritz Anderson also spoke about his concerns about what is being spread on fields surrounding his property which is also located on the Moore Road in the Town of Bath. 
Mary Chayeski spoke to say that the last shipment that was sent from Casella to the Wilkins farm took place on November 7, 2023, and was tracked and recorded by her.
Supervisor Smith asked County Legislator Kelly Fitzpatrick what the County did with the sludge spreading issue. She responded that the County has no say in the matter whatsoever. Her recommendation is to have the Town Attorney advise as to whether there is a Moratorium that can be put into place that does not impair the Steuben County Landfill activity, and the Momentum project.

Motion made by Councilperson Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilperson Bailey to adjourn the Bath Town Board meeting at 7:55PM.
Passed Unanimously 




										Respectfully Submitted,
										          Terra Thorpe
										      Bath Town Clerk
 									

















		


		

			


	
	
